Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 19th October 2015, at the Village Hall, Gwaelod y Garth.

PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
Stuart Thomas (Chairman), Philippa Hill-John, Jeanette Troughton, Christine Priday, Wynford Ellis Owen, Sara Pickard, Chris James, Brynmor Jones, Nikki Howard, Clare Bath, Sandie Rosser, John Harrison & Graham Thomas 
ALSO PRESENT: -
County Councillor 
Gavin Hill-John 
74
Police Matters
There no Police Officers present and the Clerk advised that he had not received any communication from them or list of crimes for the preceding month.  The Chairman asked members if they had any issues they wished the Clerk to raise with the Police.  Cllr Howard requested that it was minuted that the assurance of meeting the new Police representative, PC Sam Willis, had proved to be a false promise and she was disappointed at the Police for this failure.
75
County Council Matters
Cllr Graham Thomas referred to the public meeting, in respect of Creigiau Quarry, held the previous Sunday, 11th September, 2015 at Creigiau Church Hall.  It was a very successful meeting with about 150 residents in attendance as well as Mark Drakeford AM and Andrew RT Davies AM.  Some extremely good points were made which will help to inform any further submissions from the Community Council to CCC (Planning).  A new petition will also be able to generate the issue within Welsh Government and it is also planned to hold a public demonstration outside City Hall when the Planning Committee sit.  A short discussion occurred relating to the possibility of the PCC being able to fund coaches to take demonstrators to the City Hall.  There were comments for and against this idea with the Chairman declaring an interest owing to his employment with a local coach company.  It was felt the main problem was one of timing, with the event being planned for a time when most coaches were on the School run.  In addition numbers and costings were unknown quantities which made planning virtually impossible. 
Cllr Graham Thomas went on to refer to the LDP which was now in a period of further public consultation specifically in relation to the proposed ‘green belt’.  The Inspectors and Welsh Government are opposed to the introduction of a ‘green belt’ as it is too restrictive and are urging CCC to change the delineation to ‘green wedges’, which are not as prescriptive.  There is wide spread support for the introduction of a green belt and, in this area, for an extension of a green belt on what is proposed.  Cllr Graham Thomas acknowledged that this was a subject on the Clerk’s report and agreed that there was a meeting of the North-west Cardiff Group on 4th November where this subject would be considered.  Thankfully the consultation runs until 26th November which, as it is 10 days after the next full PCC meeting, means that the PCC can agree to either merely support the NWCG stance or also submit a separate response in addition to the NWCG response.
Cllr Gavin Hill-John advised that the development at the Redrow site was going to mean that Heol Goch would need to be closed for three periods of a couple of hours each over different weekends in November and December, to insert the road tables required.  He dismissed the rumour that the road was going to be shut for days on end advising that his information was that the road closures would be kept to a minimum.  He also advised that all signage, traffic and weight limit were to be reviewed in the Community Council area over the next six months.  This generated a discussion regarding the nature of the existing restrictions on HGVs.
Finally, in response to a question about School Lane from the Chairman, Cllr Hill-John advised that a formal complaint had been lodged against CCC’s handling of the consultation  issue and as that complaint also directly implicated himself, he could not comment on any issues relating to School Lane at this time.

76
Public Session
The Chairman welcomed all the 12 members of the public present and advised them of the rules governing the Public Session.  He invited the first speaker to address Council.
Phil Shone, Bethlehem Cottage, School Lane thanked the Chairman for the opportunity to speak and promised he would not reiterate what he had said at the previous meeting.  He was aware that Council had been presented with a Consultation Report, supported by an Equality Assessment.  He reminded members that he had had reservations concerning the Consultation process and theses had escalated into serious concerns to the extent that he had made a formal complaint to the Chief Executive of Cardiff City Council.  He described both documents as having omissions, inaccuracies, half-truths and misleading statements.  As regards the Consultation Report, it showed, amongst those who had responded, a clear majority in favour of Option 2, the footpath. There were also a number of respondents who opted for Option 1 which was to do nothing.  Mr Shone felt that the report seemed to have been compiled on the basis of finding justification for a pre-determined result, as a petition response has been included.  In his view the inclusion of this petition was both wrong and undemocratic for a number of reasons.  He pointed out that the Consultation process provided a number of methods for individuals to reply and no-one was excluded.  By contrast the petition was not inclusive as it was only circulated within a selected group.  Mr Shone had not seen the petition and could not say whether the format and questions were valid, unbiased or leading.  However, the results had not been subject to independent audit.  In addition individuals could have responded to both the consultation and also signed the petition, which would skew the results.  He felt that petitions were notoriously unreliable as individuals often feel pressurised into providing the answer expected by the person presenting the petition.  He believed the petition to be invalid and that it should not have formed part of the report.  He proceeded to point out that there were a number of factual errors in the report, which he illustrated by referring to the statement that ‘the footpath through the Lan Memorial woodland could not be considered as safe within Cardiff CC’s policy regarding Safe Walking Routes.’  He had examined those policy documents and could find nothing that precluded the use of a footpath, a fact which he stated had since been confirmed. With regard to the Equality Assessment, Mr Shone was scathing that a professional organisation could produce a document of such poor quality, which was littered with errors and inaccuracies.  He gave the example of the statement, repeated in a number of places, about quarry traffic making 300 movements from Cemex and 25 from Ton Mawr each day. He stressed that quarry traffic did not use Main Road.  He was also dismissive of the claim that only Option 3 would make the lane accessible to vulnerable users.  He referred to his own disabled relatives who currently experience no problems but the introduction of gates would leave it virtually impossible for them to visit him.  He expressed surprise that CCC had already made application to the Aggregates Levy Fund especially as the Consultation Document stated this was to be a community supported application.  He queried how this had occurred without the PCC even debating the issue, pointing out that the position of the PCC had been usurped. He turned to the costings for the tarmaced road option stating that his own enquiries from with the construction industry indicated the cost of this project would be in the order of £250,000.  He argued this was ridiculous to consider during these times of austerity.  In conclusion he argued that Option 3 was a perverse solution and should be dismissed.  He thanked members for their time and urged them to either make no decision and not support the current application or make it clear that the PCC supported Options 1 or 2.
Terry Nunns, Bedw Arian, School Lane, stated that he fully agreed with Phil Shone who spoke for the majority of the residents on School Lane.  Lindsay Davies, Patmore Close, GYG, stated she was very disappointed with CCC over the way it had dealt with the consultation issue and felt that a lot of residents had been misled over the whole issue.
The Chairman brought the Public Session to a close and thanked everybody for their contributions.

77
Matters Arising from the Public Session
The Chairman advised all those present that the PCC had received a copy of the consultation report and had deferred taking a decision upon it until it had been discussed by the whole Council.  Consequently he had refused to sign the application to the Aggregates Levy Fund until that had been achieved.  He was disappointed that CCC chose to make the application themselves and, as a consequence, side-lining the PCC.  He pointed out that Council had agreed to take a neutral stance pending the outcome of the consultation process and it was up to members to decide how they wished to proceed.  Cllrs Troughton and Hill-John declared an interest because of their relationship to Cty Cllr Gavin Hill-John.
Cllr Harrison was astounded at how the PCC had arrived at this situation and queried how the CCC decided to do what they did.  He endorsed the Chairman’s decision not to sign the application to the ALF pointing out that CCC could achieve the objective of a safer route to School by spending a smaller amount of money on the footpath option.
Cllr James also thanked the Chairman for not signing and stepping back from the situation.  He expressed his absolute disgust with CCC for overlooking the PCC.  He pointed out that throughout the consultation the PCC were referred to as being part of a joint decision making process, however, that had resulted in the PCC being completely ignored and disregarded.  He read out from the bottom of Page 7 of the consultation report to illustrate this point.  ‘The recommendation to the Community Council would be to support Option 3 as this will alleviate the underlying issues of School Lane’.  He went on to read.  ‘Austerity in the public sector will mean that an opportunity to deliver Option 3 needs to be supported by the Community Council to ensure the opportunity is not lost.  If funding is not realised through the Aggregate Levy Fund then Option 2 would be funded by The Council.’  He made the point that the solution to this issue was already on the table as CCC had the money to fund Option 2.  He went on to say that the petition style response began before the consultation process was started and therefore the petition was not based on the consultation document and as a consequence it was misleading to include its results in the consultation report.  He repeated his absolute disgust for not giving consideration to the PCC.  He was adamant that there were only two options for the PCC to consider.  The PCC should either support the majority of 29 to 26 in favour of option 2 or remain neutral.  The Consultation provided that the local member and the PCC would decide on how best to proceed and the CCC had utterly and completely messed up the process to the extent that the PCC were now debating the matter after the application had been made to the ALF.  This speech was met with spontaneous applause from those present.
Cllr Rosser agreed wholeheartedly with Cllr James pointing out that she had never been asked to sign a petition and she felt that Option 3 was being pushed by a committee of people rather than taking note of the people who live in the affected area.  Cllr James came back in re-emphasising that the money was there for Option 2 (the footpath) and that CCC were applying for ‘green money’ from the ALF to tarmac their property.  Other Councillors then entered the discussion all of whom expressed grave misgivings at the actions that CCC had taken and were concerned that the ALF was similarly being misled.  The Chairman accepted a ‘point of information’ from Mr Julian Wilkes, (School Lane resident), that the ALF had been advised by him of the process that had taken place and they had expressed their surprise that the PCC had not made the application.  Cllr Owen proposed that the PCC asked the CCC to withdraw their application to the ALF and go through the proper process of consultation as set out in the original document.  This was seconded by Cllr James and agreed by all.  Clerk to arrange
The Chairman brought the ‘Matters Arising’ to a close and all members of the public chose to leave the meeting at this point.

78
To consider the results of the consultation regarding School Lane
This was incorporated into Paragraph 77 ‘Matters Arising’.
79
To receive the Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 21st September 2015.

The minutes were proposed by Cllr Howard, seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
80
Matters Arising
Paragraph 61  

Cllr Howard queried whether the Welsh Wildlife Organisation could make an application to the PCC for a grant towards achieving some of their aims in the Coed y Bedw Woodland.  The Clerk advised her that he had already advised Rob Parry of how to make such an application.
Paragraph 62

The Chairman noted that Mark Drakeford AM also attended the Creigiau Quarry meeting in addition to the last Community Council meeting.

There were no other matters arising
81
Clerk’s Report
81.1 

Remembrance Day Parade
The Clerk reminded Councillors of the Remembrance Day Parade on 8th November, stressing that the time had changed to 2pm, and that the Orders of Service would be distributed by Cllr Harrison.
81.2

Temporary Diversion to a PROW
Council were advised of the application to temporarily divert the PROW, running to the north of the Redrow site, as the construction had compromised the footpath and the Company had been served a notice by CCC (Footpaths).  Council did not raise any issues regarding the temporary diversion..  
81.3

CCC ~ LDP Additional Matters Arising Changes 
This matter had been previously discussed under County Council Matters and Councillors were reminded that it would be discussed fully at the next NWCG meeting on 4th November.
81.4

Administrative Assistant
The Clerk advised members that Bob Hannah, the Administrative Assistant, who had taken up his post on 1st September, had resigned as he had been offered another post.  The Clerk advised that he fully understood the rationale behind Bob Hannah’s reasons and wished him the very best for the future.  He asked Council to agree an advert to seek a replacement.  Council felt that the time-frame for applicants should be reduced to a closing date of Monday 9th November 2015.  The Clerk advised he would circulate the advert as widely as possible and place it on the web-site.  Clerk to arrange
The Chairman pointed out that the ‘locum’ Clerk, Mrs Jo Howell, who had deputised for the Clerk whilst he was on jury service had done an excellent job.  He confirmed that she had been paid in accordance with the National Pay Scales, as agreed at the last meeting.  Nevertheless, the Chairman proposed that it would be appropriate, as a gesture of thanks, to present her with a bouquet of flowers.  This was seconded by Cllr Harrison and agreed by all.  It was further agreed the sum of £30 would be used from the Chairman’s Allowance.  Clerk to arrange
82
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £6,644.17p and receipts of £15.00p were recorded for September 2015.  Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Owen; seconded by Cllr Priday and agreed by all.  

83
Planning Applications
There were 3 planning applications to consider:

a) 15/02402/DCH ~ 1, Pantglas, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
b) 15/02439/DCH ~ 3 Parc-y-Felin, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.  Cllrs Stuart Thomas and Howard declared an interest.
c) 15/01675/MNR ~ The Acapella Centre, Heol-y-Pentre, Pentyrch.  No adverse comments.
84
Correspondence
Cllr Stuart Thomas referred to correspondence regarding the proposed closure of the Post Office in Pentyrch which sparked a lively discussion.  It was generally felt that the retention of a Post Office was essential for the village especially as the village is due to expand.  Councillors felt that it was vital to retain community facilities and Cllr Harrison had already written to the Post office and the Ombudsman deploring the proposal to close Post Office services in Pentyrch.  It was agreed that the Clerk would write to the Post office in an effort to persuade the Post Office to remain in Pentyrch.  Clerk to arrange
There were no other issues raised with regard to the Correspondence received.
85
Forward Planning
The Clerk advised members of the current situation and that the figures were where he would expect them to be for the halfway mark in the fiscal year.  He invited any questions but there were none specifically in relation to forward planning.  Cllr Stuart Thomas referred to the budget heading of ‘Village Enhancement’ and queried the underspend.  The Clerk advised that it did not yet include the purchase of Christmas trees as agreed in the January 2015 meeting.  A discussion then occurred regarding the purchasing of spring bulbs now for planting in the three villages.  Cllr Harrison proposed a budget of £100 be spent on bulbs for the three villages and this was seconded by Cllr James and agreed by all.  Cllr James further proposed that the decision as to the distribution should be left to the Clerk and Chairman and this was also agreed.  The Clerk pointed out that there were already tulip bulbs in the planters at Creigiau, although additional daffodils, crocuses and snowdrops could be added.  More importantly he needed to know where Councillors wanted the other bulbs planted, as consideration had to be given to land ownership and permissions.  The Chairman told members that they needed to decide where they wanted the bulbs to be planted and advise the Clerk so that he could make necessary arrangements.  Clerk to arrange
86
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	02.10.15
	Nicola Howard
	Car Park - Radyr Station

I have been informed by a resident that signs have gone up in the Radyr Station area informing people that it will no longer be possible to park in the car park free of charge. Please can we raise an objection to this decision, not least because there has been no consultation?  Residents in our villages already have woefully inadequate public transport facilities and this will financially penalise people who are trying to avoid using cars to get into the city.
	Radyr Station state there is no plans to charge. The only car park on the Valley lines to charge is Aberdare, where the station is near shops, although, rail users have their car park charge refunded when they purchase their ticket.  The little boards, which have sprouted up refer only to penalties for parking infringements.

	12.10.15
	John Harrison
	The sign, in Penuel Road, Pentyrch, directing people to Parc y Dwrlyn has still not been re-erected.
	Reported to CCC

	12.10.15
	John Harrison
	You will remember that the issues on Heol Goch and Church Road, Pentyrch, were to have been handled by Craig Williams before he went to pastures new and I wonder if there have been any developments with the issues.  In addition, I notice quite a number of vehicles moving through Pentyrch, I would suggest at over the speed limit, and wonder what progress CCC are making in providing Speed Activated Signs that we were promised many moons ago?
	Both matters referred to Cty Cllr Hill-John for response.

	13.10.15
	John Harrison
	I am told that our Post Office is to close on 16th November 2015 as the present owners have to hand their licence in and that there is not enough business to transfer to the new owners.
	Seeking confirmation from the Post Office 

	14.10.15
	Sandie Rosser
	A resident is concerned that the Japanese Knotweed growing in the Community Council woods behind "The Villas", in Gwaelod-y-Garth, is creeping into their garden, and they wonder if there is anything the Community Council can do to halt it's progress. A few years ago Knotweed, which was adjacent to the stream, was eradicated from the woods, and a grant was given towards the cost.
	CMO advised

	19.10.15
	Brynmor Jones
	The ‘Caution Site’ entrance have been put back up at the building site on Cardiff Road, Creigiau between Brummell Drive and Robin Hill but two street lights on the Brummell drive side are not working.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.10.15
	Jeanette Troughton
	A neighbour recently had a visit from two men purporting to be from Social Services and threatening to report her for ill-treating children.  I have also learned that two houses in Fairmeadow were also visited in a similar manner.  The matter has been reported to the Police as an attempted distraction burglary.  I will advise Pentyrch Neighbourhood Watch
	For information

	19.10.15
	Nikki Howard.
	Following our attendance at the OVW AGM it was highlighted the lack of young people involved in Community Councils and it was recommended that Councils should co-opt 16 – 24 years olds in order to reach younger people in the villages.  [A discussion ensued as to the procedure to be adopted and how best to implement any agreed policy] 
	For information

	19.10.15
	Chris James
	Concern has been expressed about the suggested alternative route from Creigiau Quarry which, if implemented, would access Heol Pant y Gored at a point currently covered by an HGV weight limit of 7.5 tonnes.  If this road should come to fruition there is an absolute need to ensure that the legislation change needed, for this to occur, also requires that the weight restrictions still apply to the roads east of any new junction.
	For information

	19.10.15
	Stuart Thomas
	At the OVW AGM Leighton Andrews AM made it clear that he expects a lot of services currently undertaken by LAs will shift to Community Councils but without the accompanying budgets.  This means that any money needed to carry out these functions would need to be raised by a precept for the Community Councils
	For information


	19.10.15
	Stuart Thomas
	There has been a lot of correspondence with OVW recently and I have spoken to members previously with regards to the problems with OVW and their arrangements of the Area Committee meetings, which have meant that representatives from this Council have been unable to attend the AGM for the last 2 years and for the next year because of a consistent clash with our own Council meetings.  I am raising it again at the OVW Area Committee meeting next Monday 26th October at Cowbridge.  In addition a meeting has been arranged with OVW at our Council Offices to discuss some of the issues the OVW have agreed but which OVW have failed to implement, such as the lack of minutes immediately following a meeting and also the frequent clashing of meetings.  We attended an AGM in a difficult place to access and paid £75 each for what amounted to a ‘poor school dinner’.  Cllr Howard gleaned from the accounts that last year’s OVW Conference & AGM received an income of £14K against expenditure for the same event of £7K.  By contrast the highly trumpeted larger Councils Conference cost £4.5K but no income was shown.  It is my view that OVW is no longer fit for purpose and at some £700 a year in cost to ourselves we should consider our position. [Discussion]  Cllr Harrison proposed that payment for next year’s subscriptions is withheld.  This was seconded by Cllr James and agreed by all.
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.00 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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